LHNS GENERAL MEETING MINUTES

Date:
January 22, 2008

Executive Present:  Bronwen Meister, John Henderson, Chris Letham, Roy Decker, Abbigail May, and Sue Cawsey

Motion (Chris Letham):  To accept minutes as circulated. (seconded by Bronwen Meister).  Carried.

Summer Use Study – Phil McIntyre-Paul
· Key Milestones:

· Increased awareness that trails exist after snowfall.

· Objective: work with other user groups.  There are 10-11 different organized user groups.  Of these groups 5-7 of the user groups organize trail clearing.

· Issue:  people making new access route.

· Critical:  pine walk has been completely flooded out.

· Were able to get motorized and non-motorized user groups together.

· Protection of areas needs the agreements of motorized and non-motorized trails.

· There was agreement from motorized users in respect to environmental issues.

· The entire area west of Violet Creek may become non-motorized.

· Response from surveys requested it all be non-motorized; however, some responses stated they wanted to work together.

· Discovery: bogs were getting destroyed.  Frodo’s bog trail is severe.  This is critical because it is a water source.

· “Sample Stewardship User Agreement” for stakeholders:
· Could be a signed agreement.

· Members of advisory committee have agreed to it as a whole.

· This can be posted on LHNS website.

· Mission Statement: maintain Larch Hills trails as a multi-user in non-winter months.

· Need to determine priorities.

· 1) manage trails that will protect ecosystem.

· 2) respect area’s Nordic ski use and non-motorized user history.

· 3) quiet semi-wilderness natural trail experience

· 4) appropriate designate non-technical trail

· 5) family outdoor recreation (for both motorized and non-motorized).

· 6) trail use safety and security (issues with speed and accidents)

· Discussion:  potential trail uses in summer.

· Trail map designation – proposal.

· The area is zoned as a share-use area.

· There is no status at this point.

· Trail map has been passed on by other user groups.

· Representatives on advisory are interested in continuing as a trail use advisory.

· Now need a regional approach.

· Question: who will take lead?  At this time, it is in LHNS lap.

· Recommendation: Shuswap Trail Alliance and LHNS need to have an alliance.

· Question to Rose Gunoff (MOE) from J.H.:  What will be the protection for the bogs?

· Need to work in a cooperative manner.  Want to protect wetland areas.  The gate/structure put in there will not impact ski operations, but will help restrict vehicle access in non-winter months.  Want it to be effective, but not impact operations.

· PMP: At the very least, restriction is necessary.

· RG:  Signage is the first step.  It’s a step-by-step process.
· Recommendation: Cattle gates.  In winter, the gates can be removed or swung open for trail groomer.

· Question from J.H.: There are winter signs put up in winter, so perhaps there could be summer signs put up in their place.

· Ministries are interested in supporting; therefore, there are resources.  Also other user groups are interested in contributing for signage.

· Funding opportunities: conservation core.

· By spring, trail use on the rough draft map could be put up.

· Question from Tina Letham:  Who’s responsible for paying for gates?

· RG:  Usually try to get man labour; however, the funding should come from ministry.

· Question from Chris Letham:  How will areas become non-motorized?

· RG: The more organizations that can come together, the better.  The users have been very organized and they will police themselves.

· PMP: Have to work with Ken Gibsons’ office and RG’s month.

· CL: Can the forestry road be moved?

· RG: Not very likely.

· PMP: Feed back from motorized users is dismay of ecological damage from track setters.
· RG: It’s hard to keep motorized users out of areas when there are no other areas to go to; however, the group here is very good.

· Comment from Blaine:  Frodo’s bog has had problem for a long time.  Gates will not solve anything as they are too isolated.  Also, the track setter needs things removed.  In the past, mulch has helped.

· RG: From park’s perspective, do not want mulch.

· RG: Posts can be moved for track setter to get through.

· RG: Primary purpose is to protect water.  Secondary purpose is to work with LHNS.  The park doesn’t want any disturbance that will impact the waters.

· PMP: Tree Beard trail can be reclaimed as a hiking trail; however, upper area needs to be closed off.

· Question from Pauline:  Is there any source of seeds that can be used to help with reclamation?
· RG: Sometimes it’s best to do nothing vs. nothing.  Have discussed with eco system managers.  Would have to order a variety.  This also depends on cost.
· Question from Pauline:  Will the new bogs route that people are skiing over create a problem?

· RG: the track setter is more of a problem

· PMP: the problem arises when trails are cleared as it creates an open area.  There is a desire not to create a trail.  The signs will be removed to prevent this.

· PMP: MOF have made signs.  Part of the recommendations is to monitor use.

· RG gave application to LHNS to formalize use of club to use protected area in Violet Creek area.

Business Arising From Minutes

· Thanks to Blaine and Peter Molnar for having the Santa Cruise.

· Thanks to Louis Mark Simard for having the Lantern Ski.  There was a demand for the Lantern Ski and; therefore, it will happen next year.

· Need a coordinator for Fun Race for next year.

· Suggestion (Blaine):  Should have a committee.  This is a problem with the events as one person stops and then nothing happens.

· Frank can assist next year, but isn’t sure it can coordinate.

Treasurer’s Report – Roy Decker

· Memberships: Prior year: ~ $36,000, currently: ~33,500.
· Track setter Replacement: $5,500.

· Donations are up considerably compared to last year.

· Donation box: ~$4,500, prior year: ~$6,200

· Maintenance of track setter over budget.
· Term deposit of $5,000 plus interest transferred over to chalet funding so that money is available for spring work.

· Question (JH):  The gaming report application, still need letters and photos?

· Need any form of promotion.

· JH: letter written to council will be discussed at next city council meeting.

· JH will write a letter to the school district.

Motion (Roy Decker): To accept Treasurer’s Report.  (seconded by Micky) Carried.

Membership

· Currently at 872 members.

Loppet Committee – Pauline Molnar
· Heart & Stroke is down.  Next year is 25th and would like to increase donations.  Would like to encourage people to donate and participate.  Could put this fundraising in newsletters at start of year.
· BC Cup Race happened at same time.

· World Cup Race on Monday.

· There was a competitive class because of XC.com racers.

· Concern (JH): Conflict with BC Cup.

School Loppet

· Abbigail May: Concern that there isn’t skate skiing.

· Had asked Brian Smith if the event was classic or not, and he stated it was classic.

· The event is to bring kids out, so don’t understand why both can’t be used.  Jack Rabbits do skating.  Membership should be encouraged the skating technique.
· They had their meeting and decided to keep the event classic.

· Blaine:  This is a gradual process.  The Santa Cruise is a skating event.

Motion (Abbigail May):  To recommend to School Loppet Committee that event be free-style. (seconded by Mavis Jackson) Carried.
Track Setter Committee – Bruce

· Three track setter volunteers are now solo.

· Dave Brubeycker is doing an excellent job of keeping equipment running.

· Question (JH): If it was possible to have a sign to show which tracks are set.

· Answer (Blaine): This has been in the works.  Last year the template was designed.

· Snowmobile is over 10 years old and has 8,000 km.  It probably is good up to 10,000 km.  There should be fund set up for a new one.

· John Padgin: A larger snowmobile would be able to pull a new Yellowstone grooming machine, which would be a good replacement of the pentimobile.

Five Year Plan

· One suggestion was to put a line on the form.  The executive does want to know what should be in the plan.  This will be brought forth in the AGM.

· Pauline and ski team have requested lighting.

· Blaine:  another pole where the start pole is and a light on the other side.

· John Padgin:  Need new outhouses.  One of the bottom logs in chalet needs replacement.  The chalet can be on concrete foundation.  Cec’s Cabin could be on a concrete foundation.  Tom’s Shelter needs repairs.  We need to prioritize.

· George Jackson:  Can there be a light switch in chalet.

· JH: Clint Smith had requested a light switch.

· Blaine: The light fixtures were replaced by Ross Fiala so he could be contacted.  The reason it wasn’t put in the first place was due to security.

· Suggestion: light in the outhouses.

Jack Rabbit Program – Abbigail May

· Half Jack Rabbits came to loppet.

Racing team – Phil Wallensteen

· 14 participants went to BC Cup.

· Results were good.  Sprint races first day and mass start on second day.  Tend to do better on classic races.

· Two first place finishes both days.

· A letter that the BC Cup races not be on the same day as loppet is a good idea.  CCBC Office and Georgia Manhard should receive letter.

· Field of Dreams – was set last night.

· Abbigail May: Does the club want to set it more often?  Would the city see this as a positive?

· PW: District gives okay.  Currently borrowing snowmobiles.

· RD: Perhaps ask if city could buy snowmobile.

· AM: Middle school is using area.

· Memford Rd. in South Canoe is also set.

· Sue Cawsey:  Do not have consistent years of snow, so can’t see city buying into it.

· There is still a twin track available.

· Gary: with the shortage of rental equipment, what happens to ski swap with left over skis?

· Tina: The schools have been buying anything reasonably priced.

· Blaine: storage was the issue when club considered purchasing.  It is better if schools buy their own set.

Challenge Group

· Have applied for money for trip to Lake Louise.

· The executive is aware of the fact that kids out of Jack Rabbits need another program and this has to be looked at.

Trail Host Program – John Henderson

· Need a trail host program where someone skis with people.  This gives other people a chance to contribute to the club.

Events

· Moonlight Bog Ski tomorrow night with George and Jeanetta Zorn.

· Moonlight Ski – February 22
· Last year this was low key.

· Question: Does the club want to do this?

· Pauline can turn on lights.

· There needs to be a coordinator.

· Scout Hall Potluck Finish – March 29 @ 5:30

· Visit and recognize people.

· Ski Orienteering (North Okanagan Ski Orienteering Event) – February 24

· Four different courses.

· Beginners are welcome.

· Cost ~ $10.  Includes map.

AGM – March 4 @ 7:00pm

· Nominating Committee needs to be created.

· Need executive and who will run various events.

Other

· AM: Ryan suggested that there be a sign on Hwy 97a for a sign at Grandview Bench.

· Could contact George Abbot’s office.

· JH: Elizabeth Gignac wrote a letter in regards to improving the intersection at Edgar’s Road and Larch Hills Road near John’s Ski Shack.
· Blaine: there has been improvement.

· Shuswap Trail Alliance: $20 for party on February 8 at Skookum

Motion (Pauline): To adjourn meeting at 8:50pm.  (seconded by John P). Carried.
